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P R O C E E D I N G S1

2:46 p.m.2

CHAIR RYERSON:  Let's go on the record. 3

This is Judge Ryerson.  We're here on the Sierra4

Club's challenge to ISP's application for a license to5

construct and operate an interim storage facility for6

nuclear waste in Andrews County, Texas.  I am with7

Judge Arnold and our law clerks.  And Judge Trikouros8

is participating by telephone.  Before we take formal9

appearances for the record, I should say a few things. 10

First, this call is being recorded and a transcript11

will be available.  It would be helpful if we could12

all remember when we speak to identify ourselves.  It13

would make life much easier for the court reporter. 14

We have made available listen-only telephone lines for15

interested members of the public and the press.  And16

so in addition to those of us who are participating in17

the call, there will be some -- some number of18

additional people listening in.  Before we begin, any19

comments from my fellow judges?  Judge Arnold?20

ADMIN. JUDGE ARNOLD:  No.21

CHAIR RYERSON:  Comments?  Judge22

Trikouros?23

ADMIN. JUDGE TRIKOUROS:  No, thank you.24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Well let's take --25
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I know you've already been tallied, but let's take1

formal appearances first, beginning with Counsel for2

the Petitioner, Sierra Club.3

MR. TAYLOR:  Yes, Wallace Taylor for the4

Sierra Club.5

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, and for the6

Applicant, ISP?7

MR. MATTHEWS:  For the Applicant, this is8

Tim Matthews of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius.  With me is9

Paul Bessette, my partner from Morgan, Lewis; and the10

President of Interim Storage Partners, Jeff Isaacson. 11

Also on the line in a listening mode is the Chief12

Financial Officer, Alicia Sanchez.13

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, thank you Mr.14

Matthews.  And for the NRC staff, who will be speaking15

primarily?16

MR. STEINFELDT:  This is Thomas17

Steinfeldt, and I will be primarily speaking for the18

NRC staff.  I am joined in the room by Attorney Sara19

Kirkwood and Attorney Joe Gillespie.  And on our new20

honor law graduate, Nick Moran as well as Project21

Manager John Wynn.  And then, on a separate phone line22

is also Attorney Kevin Rich.23

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, thank you.  All24

right, well now that we are finally all here and we25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



348

can begin, the purpose of this call as indicated in1

our order of September 5 -- excuse me -- is to try to2

reach a consensus, if possible, on issues that will3

help the Board draft an initial scheduling order.  Now4

the Board is aware that a few days after we scheduled5

this conference, ISP filed a motion to dismiss the6

only admitted contention And terminate this7

proceeding.  And we're also aware that a few days8

after that, the Sierra Club moved to amend its9

admitted contention -- that is Sierra Club 13.  Now10

it's not our intention to hear arguments today on11

either of those motions. I think the briefing motion12

to amend is actually probably not going to be13

completed until well into October -- or could be14

completed in October.15

Rather, it seemed to make sense to go16

ahead with this call because the Part Two rules, first17

of all, require that we consult with the parties18

before we issue a scheduling order.  And secondly, the19

model milestones that we try to adhere to specify that20

we should try to have initial scheduling order within21

55 days of the ruling on contention admissibility,22

which your number was August 23.  So it seems to make23

sense under any circumstances to go ahead with this24

call and try to create a scheduling order.  Please25
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don't draw any conclusions, then, from that about how1

we might alternately rule on the two pending motions. 2

We're simply trying to make sure that we proceed in an3

orderly and prompt fashion and stay on schedule.  That4

said, I think it -- unless someone else has a5

suggestion -- that we want to begin with the agenda6

items that we set forth in our September 5 order.  And7

as I recall, we asked whether the parties might be8

able to agree on some or all of those issues.  So let9

me ask, whoever would like to answer, have you reached10

on an agreement on some or all of those issues?11

MR. MATTHEWS:  This is Tim Matthews, Judge12

Ryerson.  We did confer yesterday and we reached13

agreement on all but Items 3 and 6 of the -- of the14

topics.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  So what -- what you16

-- what is the consensus, then, on the parties on17

items -- on Item 1?18

MR. MATTHEWS:  This is Tim Matthews, and19

if I don't understand it correctly, I ask my20

colleagues at the bar to join as well.  But as to Item21

1, we agreed that the 45 days specified in 1205-Alpha22

is appropriate and we could live with that.23

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  I am not sure I can24

live with that.  Here is the problem I see.  The --25
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the NRC rules provide that a motion for summary1

disposition can be filed as late as 45 days before2

scheduled hearing.  And then the rule provides that3

there's 20 days to respond to that, which gets you 254

days before the hearing.  Assuming the Board is not5

prepared to act instantaneously on a motion for6

summary disposition, that means that a decision is7

going to cut down virtually at the same time that you8

have an evidentiary hearing, which means that all the9

parties are going to have both prepare and argue the10

motion for summary disposition, and prepare for the11

evidentiary hearing at the same time -- which kind of12

seems to eliminate the efficiency inherent in the13

summary disposition process.14

So normally, I -- in my orders -- have15

always favored moving up that deadline so that the16

parties, if they wish, can brief summary disposition. 17

And then, if that resolves the case -- or, if it18

doesn't resolve the case, then separately the parties19

can prepare for an evidentiary hearing.  So despite20

the agreement of the parties, I think we will be21

leading to an arrangement that requires summary22

dispositions somewhat in advance of -- of that 45 days23

that's specified in the rule.24

The other aspect of the rules is very25
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interesting, and I think unfortunate, is that many1

people have interpreted 2.323 as requiring a2

dispositive motion to be filed within 10 days of the3

triggering event that implies to that motion.  I4

understand why many people read the rule that way,5

because that's what it says.  It says every motion6

except a motion for a new or amended contention -- or7

a -- or a initial contention has to be within 10 days8

of the triggering event.  But in the case of the -- of9

a summary disposition motion, that doesn't seem to10

make a whole lot of sense because if the -- if a11

meritorious summary disposition motion became stale on12

the 11th day, does that mean that despite the summary13

-- meritorious summary disposition motion, all the14

parties have to march ahead and have a hearing, and go15

through all of that even though there was, like --16

let's say everyone's agreement -- the meritorious17

motion.  So, but -- at both ends, there -- there's18

some tension in the rule between common sense and what19

the rules say.20

So as we put in as an interim basis in the21

order that we issued September 5, the Board's22

tentative view is that that 10-day rule does not apply23

to dispositive motions.  It doesn't make sense to24

apply to dispositive motions.  And it's completely25
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inconsistent with the model milestones, if it applied1

to dispositive motions.  Just as a further point, it2

also has the anomalous effect, it would require a3

motion -- dispositive motion be filed within 10 days,4

but then give the Respondents 20 days, by rule, to5

respond to a dispositive motion.  So it's a little6

odd.7

In any event -- so, we will think about8

that.  But we consider the joint views of the9

parties', but we -- what we plan to do is draft a10

proposed scheduling order, and we will circulate that11

for further comments.  But I just want to alert you,12

we probably will move a little earlier in the schedule13

-- the deadline for filing dispositive motions -- to14

avoid the duplicative process that I just talked15

about.  Okay, what is the agreement on Issue 2?16

MR. MATTHEWS:  Judge Ryerson, this is Tim17

Matthews of Morgan, Lewis.  We agreed that the first18

Tuesday of the month following a Board decision on the19

pending motion to dismiss -- either if not dismissed,20

or if the proposed contention is admitted And there is21

anything to make mandatory disclosures on -- mandatory22

disclosures would begin the first full -- first23

Tuesday a full month following the Board's order.24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, makes -- makes some25
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sense.  And in the -- the documents it would be1

disclosed on that Tuesday filing would be perhaps2

through the 15th of the prior month.  So you had an3

opportunity to -- to take them into account?4

(Simultaneous speaking.)5

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.6

MR. MATTHEWS:  Judge, that's exactly7

correct.  I failed to communicate the entire piece8

there.9

CHAIR RYERSON:  We obviously were10

imagining the same provision.  Okay, now on 3, you did11

not agree.  Let's see what 3 is.  Oh, time limit for12

filing a list of potential witnesses.  No, again, this13

is -- this is -- under L hearings, a requirement that14

I never -- never sure I quite understood the purpose15

of because we don't have depositions.  So having a16

list of witnesses is of limited help before one gets17

facts from the testimony from the witness.  But in any18

event, what is -- let's go through the position of the19

parties then.  What's your view on that, Mr. Matthews?20

MR. MATTHEWS:  So ISP's position on this21

-- this relates to Item 6, and that's the -- the order22

of the parties, whether it's simultaneous and23

sequential.24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Oh, no, we're talking25
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about 3 now.  They said you -- you said you didn't1

agree on 3.2

MR. MATTHEWS:  Right.  The two are3

related.  And our -- our view is that the potential4

witness list -- ISP's view is the potential witness5

list should come first from the interveners, And that6

should be well before the time for hearing -- that be7

-- intervener's case, based on its witnesses, should8

be a known target that the Applicant is responding to. 9

So we thought, sufficient time well in advance of the10

hearing date -- such as 90 days.11

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  AND that's tied in,12

then, with your discussion of 6, which is the order. 13

I know in -- in some cases I've been on boards that14

have specified simultaneous opening and a simultaneous15

rebuttal.  And I take it you're not of that view, Mr.16

Matthews?  You would -- you would like to see the --17

the Petitioner's arguments and evidence first and18

respond to it?  Is that what --19

MR. MATTHEWS:  In this particular case,20

Judge Ryerson, that's correct.  We believe that the21

proposed -- there is no issue on the admitted -- on22

the admitted contention, in our view.  I don't know23

what a hearing would be about.  But as to the proposed24

contention, the only thing before the Board, we think25
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that that environmental contention challenging our ER1

lends itself to sequential analysis.  That the2

Petitioner ought to -- the intervener ought to say3

clearly what it -- what it intends to present as the4

failing in the our ER, and then we ought to be able to5

have an opportunity to respond to that, to the extent6

it is not verbatim, or the Board doesn't intend to7

hold them to the verbatim contention as -- as8

submitted.9

CHAIR RYERSON:  What about a reply for the10

-- for the Petitioner?11

MR. MATTHEWS:  We accept that as the12

Petitioner's burden to demonstrate his contention.  We13

see no problem with having the intervener have the14

final word.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  Oh, okay.  Well let me16

turn then to Mr. Taylor.  Do you -- do you not want17

the final word?  What's your proposal?18

MR. TAYLOR:  Yes, this is Wally Taylor,19

Your Honor.  When we had conferred yesterday, my20

initial reaction was that the Applicant has the burden21

And analogizing, at least, to public utility cases22

I've been involved in, the Applicant goes first --23

submits their witnesses first and so on.  I -- in the24

meantime, I have reviewed some prior NRC decisions and25
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I have come to the conclusion that I was wrong.  And1

I do think that the -- the intervener has to go first.2

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  So it sounds like3

you're now roughly in agreement.4

MR. TAYLOR:  Yes.5

CHAIR RYERSON:  You would be -- you would6

be happy going first, they go second, and you get a7

reply opportunity?8

MR. TAYLOR:  Right.9

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  I think -- I think10

we may find that acceptable.  Let's see, what else11

there was on that issue -- and obviously, then the --12

the lists of potential witnesses would be in advance13

of those respective dates.  Well, that makes some14

sense.  Okay.  Let's see what our next issue -- our15

next issue on 4 -- you had reached agreement.  And16

that's whether you foresee a settlement -- or want a17

settlement judge.  And I can anticipate the answer,18

but why don't you tell me?  Mr. Matthews first.19

MR. MATTHEWS:  This is Tim Matthews for20

Interim Storage Partners.  The parties did not see21

benefit at this time to a settlement.22

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes, I wouldn't, with the23

two pending motions you would.  But obviously, at any24

-- any time that the parties agree -- and we cannot do25
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this without the agreement of the parties.  Any time1

that the parties feel that it would be helpful to have2

discussions with a settlement judge, we would be happy3

to appoint one.  Issue 5, protective order -- does4

anyone see a need -- well, again, you've reached5

agreement. Does anyone see a need for a protective6

order at this stage?7

MR. MATTHEWS:  Judge Ryerson, again, Tim8

Matthews.  As in our proposed order on a mandatory9

disclosure, which the Board confirmed, we did not see10

any then, and we don't see a particular need now,11

based on the contention -- and as the Board noted, if12

that circumstance were to arise, we thought we'd ask13

for it then.14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes, makes -- makes sense. 15

And everybody else agrees with that?  The staff?  Mr.16

Taylor?17

MR. TAYLOR:  Yes.18

CHAIR RYERSON:  You just ask for an order19

if you need one -- or even better, still draft one and20

we'll submit it as a proposal. But not any of that.21

MR. STEINFELDT:  The NRC staff also agrees22

with that -- that the NRC -- and this is Thomas23

Steinfeldt with the NRC Staff -- and we agree with24

that.  However, the NRC staff also has the point to25
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make regarding the prior discussion on the order in --1

in number 6.  My apologies for not jumping in when we2

were discussing that.  But just want to note that it's3

-- it can be a recommendation that -- that those would4

be -- those would be done simultaneously because on5

environmental contentions such as this, it's really6

the NRC staff that has the burden to show the FEIS is7

sufficient.  However, if the -- if the parties are --8

if the other parties are in agreement on the -- the9

order of the intervener going first, then the staff10

won't object to that.11

PARTICIPANT:  We don't object to that.12

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Yes, I mean,13

obviously by the time -- if ever this proceeding gets14

to an evidentiary hearing, what's going to be at issue15

is not the ER, but what will be at issue is the16

staff's FEIS, Final Environmental Impact Statement. 17

And so they're -- the same issues may or may not be18

there.  It depends on, I suppose, what the staff does. 19

But in anyway, you are correct, it will be the staff's20

document that will be, at that stage, the focus of an21

evidentiary hearing.  And then you've reached22

agreement on Issue 7, which was time for limits of23

filing motions for cross examination.  This will be an24

L hearing, so normally there would not be party cross25
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examination, but you can move for it.  And did you1

reach agreement on -- on what would be a timely time2

to do that?3

(Pause.)4

CHAIR RYERSON:  Hello?5

MR. MATTHEWS:  Yes, Judge Ryerson, Tim6

Matthews.  I am looking at my notes on this.  I7

thought we had, but now looking at it, I am not8

entirely sure we have.  We discussed that we don't see9

a likely need for cross examination based on the10

proposed contention.  But that, similar to Items 3 and11

6, if there were to be such a -- a request, that it12

ought to come very early in order to be able to13

appropriately present the issues before the Board.14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Yes, I mean,15

generally I don't believe boards in L hearings, they16

have received them but generally do not receive17

requests for cross examination, although the provision18

is in the rules.  So we will -- we will put something19

in about that.  But I -- I think the concept, probably20

from the Board's standpoint, is acceptable that it21

obviously should be in advance of the -- of the22

testimony that would be the subject of cross23

examination.24

MR. TAYLOR:  Judge Ryerson?25
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CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.1

MR. TAYLOR:  This is Wally Taylor.  My2

notes from our conference yesterday indicates we had3

agreed on 60 days prior to the hearing.4

MR. MATTHEWS:  And my -- mine are the5

same, Judge Ryerson.  Tim Matthews -- mine are the6

same as Wally's.7

CHAIR RYERSON:  Fifty days prior, but that8

the hearing is -- actually as you propose it, sir,9

staggered.  Well, we can set it up that way and -- and10

the Board always can change the rule.  In other words,11

if there were -- if there were a question to -- about12

cross examining witnesses who appeared only in the13

final reply testimony, someone could make a motion to14

file that at a later time.15

MR. MATTHEWS:  Judge?16

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.17

MR. MATTHEWS:  This is Tim Matthews, Judge18

Ryerson.  To the extent all of us have had an19

opportunity to think about the discussion since20

yesterday, ISP's guiding principle going into this is21

that presentation to the Board that includes direct22

cross examination of witnesses rather than proposed23

questions for the Board is a fundamentally different24

presentation.  And the parties ought to have the25
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opportunity well in advance -- or, know that well in1

advance in order to prepare their presentations2

appropriately.  So ISP's view -- and I am always3

speaking for ISP now -- is that that declaration or4

that request for cross examination should come very5

early in the process.  And then we'd very much support6

the position you just outlined, that -- if there were7

a surprise during Reply, for example, that it be done8

by motion.9

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  All right.  Well I10

think that covers our fairly short list.  Judge11

Arnold, did you have anything you wanted to raise12

today?13

ADMIN. JUDGE ARNOLD:  No, I think --14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Judge Trikouros?15

ADMIN. JUDGE TRIKOUROS:  No.16

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Now, Taylor, while17

we're all together, anything that you would like to18

raise?19

MR. TAYLOR:  I don't believe so.20

CHAIR RYERSON:  All right.  And I am sure21

the next time we talk, if we do this again, you will22

-- you will be joining us in a timely fashion?23

MR. TAYLOR:  Yes, I apologize.  I had it24

wrong in my calendar.25
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CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, we understand.1

MR. TAYLOR:  Different time zone than you2

are.3

CHAIR RYERSON:  Mr. Matthews, anything for4

ISP?5

MR. MATTHEWS:  Nothing further, Judge.6

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, and the NRC staff?7

MR. STEINFELDT:  This is Thomas Steinfeldt8

with NRC staff.  Judge Ryerson, just wanted to seek9

clarification regarding the initial disclosures and10

then disclosures after that.  We talked about11

deferring the initial disclosures, but we wanted to12

make clear that one, that if the Board was seeking any13

motion necessary for that to occur from the parties,14

or if not.  And also to make clear that subsequent15

disclosures, then, would follow that same format --16

that they be on the first Tuesday of every calendar17

month.18

CHAIR RYERSON:  Right.  I don't think you19

will need a motion to that effect.  In other words,20

the point is joint preference, while stated and21

listening on this call, is that you defer until22

there's a decision on the amended contention.  Is that23

correct?24

MR. STEINFELDT:  Yes.25
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CHAIR RYERSON:  That's right.  And so1

we'll -- right -- we'll circulate a draft order with2

that -- with that provision in it.  And I don't think3

you need a motion.  That -- that should be sufficient4

for the immediate purposes of that.  Ultimately,5

obviously will be in order.  But will initially, as I6

said, be a draft.  And again, that's -- that's our7

plan.  We will work off a -- a draft order and8

circulate it for any comments, and then issue -- issue9

it in final form and probably, as I said, try --10

certainly try to get that out around the time, I11

guess, that you will completing briefing the motion12

for an amended contention.  So if there's nothing13

further, we stand adjourned.  Thank you.14

(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter went15

off the record at 3:10 p.m.)16

17
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